CLOUD COUNTY COMMUNITY COLLEGE

BOARD OF TRUSTEES MEETING

January 26, 2010
Present:   Gregory Askren, David Clemons, Daniel Gerber, Roger Koester and Charles Lowers; Interim President James Stringer and Marilyn Martin, Clerk.   Absent:  Marsha Doyenne.  

Others Present:   Brad Lowell, Blade-Empire and Joe Jindra, KNCK; Attorney David Swenson; Haley Baxa and Danae Disney, students; Susan Cantine-Maxson, Glenda Clemons, Kevin Cowan, James Douglass, Lee Lowell, Sr. Jean Rosemarynoski and Tommie Swenson;  Jenny Acree, Holly Andrews, Chet Anson, Alisha Atwell, Shane Britt, Nick Elniff,  Janet Eubanks, Joel Figgs, Lou Frohardt, Suzi Knoettgen, Kim Krull, Bob Maxson, Brent Phillips, Wonda Phillips, Sue Regan, Kim Reynolds, Patrick Sieben, Susan Sutton, Leane Svoboda, Deb Taylor, Courtney Ukens, Chris Wilson, Jennifer Zabokrtsky and Nancy Zenger-Beneda, staff.

Chairman Charles Lowers called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. in Room 257 of the Student Center.

Roger Koester moved and Gregory Askren seconded to adopt the agenda corrected by moving Item 15 to 5A; motion passed.

Guests Comments:   Patrick Sieben asked the Board to sign the Concordia Year of Peace Civility Pledge.
Recognitions:   Kim Krull recognized the Phi Theta Kappa Academic All-Americans.  They are Scott Henry and Patrick Schulte from the Concordia Campus and David Ramirez and Anita Pritchett from the Geary County Campus.  They will be recognized at a luncheon in Topeka on February 18.  She also recognized Lindsey Smith, with the Resource and Referral Agency at the Geary County Campus, for the successful event “Kids Canvas” showcasing artwork from a number of children she has worked with.   
Student Senate:   Haley Baxa told the Board all the activities planned for Homecoming week.  Homecoming is February 13.  A dance competition will be held on campus on February 6.

Kevin Cowan with Gilmore and Bell presented information on the issuance of bonds for the residence life building.  Roger Koester moved and Daniel Gerber seconded to adopt Resolution 0910-3 authorizing the offering for sale of student union and dormitory system refunding and improvement revenue bonds, series 2010, of Cloud County Community College; motion passed unanimously by roll call vote

Kim Reynolds, Director of Admissions, told the Board the processes the Office of Admissions uses to attract students to Cloud County Community College.  In addition, that office coordinates Freshmen orientation, awarding of scholarships and works with international students.  Calvin Shope, Student Services Coordinator at the Geary County Campus told the Board how the admissions process works on that campus.

President’s Message:   Dr. Stringer told the Board he has been around the campus and met a lot of people.  He has also visited the Geary County Campus.  He knows both campuses have a lot of needs, especially lab space for the science courses.  He reported $750,000 for a Renewable Energy Center of Excellence has been included in the Energy and Water Development and Related Agencies Appropriations Act, 2010 passed by both houses of Congress.  Representative Jerry Moran carried this for us.  We are hoping to reach 50,000 credit hours this year.  The Wind Energy Program continues to be strong.  Tomorrow people will be on campus to talk about developing partnerships around the state.  The Higher Learning Commission accreditation is moving along.  They will be on campus in November.

Meeting Reports:   Kim Krull attended the Council of Presidents meeting.  Discussion was about the Technical Education Authority.  Roger Koester attended the CloudCorp meeting.  They recommended the county commissioners approve the Neighborhood Revitalization Plan.  If approved, the college will be asked to participate.  It will sunset in five years unless action is taken to continue.  

Geary County Campus Update:   Kim Krull reported the science classes are full.  The Chemistry classes are being taught at Junction City High School because of lab space.  Facilities will be critical for the Biotechnology Program. The Geary County Commissioners are interested in talking about space for the campus.  

Higher Learning Commission Visit Update:   Kim Krull reported the draft of the self study is done.  A small committee of five people will be working on it.  The next draft will be compiled in February, followed by having someone outside of campus review the document.  We are 
on schedule.  The visit is November 8-10, 2010.

Strategic Plan Mid-Year Report:   Kim Krull told the Board the mid-year report was in the Board packets for information only and no action is required.  An annual report will be done in May.

David Clemons moved and Gregory Askren seconded to approve the minutes of December 15, 2009 and January 13, 2010; motion passed.

Daniel Gerber moved and Roger Koester seconded to approve the Treasurer’s Report as of December 31, 2009 with a cash balance of $1,980,335.95; motion passed.

Bob Maxson presented a financial overview.  There is not much change from December.  The second half payment of the state grant has been received minus about $11,000 for the allotment.  From Cloud’s perspective, our State support is down to the fiscal year 2002 level.  We have received the first half of the ad valorem property taxes.  At the March meeting, he plans to bring  revised statements.  Tuition should cover the deficit.  At that time, work will have begun on the 2010-2011 budget.

Two separate lists of purchases and payment of claims were presented to the board for approval.  List (A) requested approval of expenditures or transfer of college funds of $5,000 or more.

Daniel Gerber moved and Gregory Askren seconded to approve the (A) List and the addendum (number 3); motion passed.

List (B) contained those checks/claims that had approval and/or met the requirements of state law.  Gregory Askren moved and Roger Koester seconded to approve the (B) List; motion passed. 
The chairman called a break at 9:29 p.m.  The meeting reconvened at 9:39 p.m.

Bob Maxson discussed the Management’s Discussion and Analysis for the 2008-2009 audit.  Neil Phillips with Jarrad, Gilmore and Phillips, P.A., will be present at the February meeting to answer any questions the Board may have.

Roger Koester moved and Gregory Askren seconded to accept the low bid submitted by ISG, Salina, Kansas, for $7,199.01 for an HP Proliant DL 380 G8 Server, other requested hardware and software and a three-year warranty and authorize payment from technology fees; motion passed.

Presidential Search:   Bob Maxson reported we received 16 completed applications.  The applications were reviewed, and the committee selected seven candidates to be interviewed by phone.  Those interviews were conducted on January 25 and 26.  The committee has not met to select those whose references will be checked and ultimately invited to campus.  We are on target as far as the timeline.

Daniel Gerber moved and David Clemons seconded to approve the appointment of Suzette M. Knoettgen to the position of Director of Financial Aid on a full-time, KPERS-covered administrative support contract effective July 1, 2010 at the twelve-month salary of $34,000 plus fringe benefits; motion passed.

Gregory Askren moved and David Clemons seconded to approve the sabbatical leave requested by David Shirkey for the Fall 2010 semester per the Memorandum of Agreement between Mr. Shirkey and Cloud County Community College; motion passed.  

Janet Eubanks distributed pictures of the progress being made on the Residence Life construction project.  The contractor has said they are a little ahead of schedule.  A contest was held on campus to name the new building.  The winner was “Thunder Heights”.

Gregory Askren asked about the progress being made on the proposed digital sign near the US 81-College Drive intersection.

Bob Maxson reported the Nordtank wind turbine is up.

Gregory Askren moved to approve change order DW0909l116-CO#1 in the amount of $10,501.53 with MUTI on the Northwind turbines.  The motion died for a lack of a second.  Following discussion, Daniel Gerber moved and Roger Koester seconded to approve change order DW09091006-CO#1with MUTI on the Northwind turbines in the amount of $10,501.53; motion passed.

Increasing the Contingency Fund was discussed.  Consensus of the Board was to set a goal of at least $25,000 additional in the budget next year.  
The use and marking of the President’s car was discussed.  Also, the possibility of giving the new President a car allowance instead of a car was discussed.  This will be a negotiable item when hiring the next President.
Information Items:    Courtney Ukens reported the Pike Trail League Basketball Tournament was a success.  St. John’s of Beloit girls and Lakeside boys were the champions.  Kathryn Niewald from St. John’s of Beloit received the tuition and books scholarship.  He also reported the 2010 Telefund “Project Scholarship – I Rock” started on Monday.  Also, the winter homecoming will be February 13 when Seward County comes to Cloud.  The 30th Annual Scholarship Auction “Under the Sea” will be April 24, 2010.  Kim Krull said the 40th Youth for Music concert will be Sunday, January 31 at 2:00 p.m. at the Brown Grand Theatre.  The NCK Community Band will be in concert with the Concordia High School Band at Concordia High School at 7:00 p.m. on February 18, 2010.  The Cloud Kicks Jazz Band will be at the Blair Theatre in Belleville at 7:00 p.m. on February 22.  Bob Maxson reminded everyone of the upcoming community nights at the basketball games.

Consensus of the Board was to hold a special Board of Trustees meeting on February 9, 2010, at 4:00 p.m. in the President’s Office.

Executive Session:   None.

The Chairman adjourned the meeting at 11:06 p.m.
 

_____________________________ 

Marilyn A. Martin, Clerk

Cloud County Community College

Board of Trustees
